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Introduction

This memorandum discusses the existing biological conditions and resources of the Coyote Creek
Parkway and describes applicable regulations pertaining to biological resources that will be used in the
Master Planning process.

Regulatory Setting

Federal Regulations

The following provides an overview of the regulations relevant to biological resources.

Endangered Species Act

Section 9 of the federal Endangered Species Act (ESA) prohibits the “take” of federally listed threatened
and endangered species.  The ESA defines “take” as any action that would harass, harm, pursue, hunt,
shoot, wound, kill, injure, trap, capture, or collect any listed species. “Harm” includes significant habitat
modification that could result in injury or death to a species.  Federal projects, federally funded projects,
or projects needing a federal permit must comply with the ESA through a consultation with the U.S. Fish
and Wildlife Service or the National Marine Fisheries Service (NOAA-Fisheries) under Section 7 of ESA,
or both.  If a nonfederal project may result in take of a listed species, and there is no nexus with any
federal agency, an Incidental Take Permit under Section 10(a)(1)(B) of the ESA is required; a Habitat
Conservation Plan (HCP) must accompany this permit application.



Migratory Bird Treaty Act

The federal Migratory Bird Treaty Act (MBTA), administered by USFWS, implements a series of treaties
between the United States, Mexico, Canada, and the former Soviet Union that provide for the
international protection of migratory birds.  Under the MBTA, taking, killing, or possessing migratory
birds is unlawful as is taking of any parts, nests, or eggs of such birds (16 USC 703).  Taking is defined
more narrowly under MBTA than under the ESA and includes only the death or injury of individuals of a
migratory bird species or their eggs.  Take under the MBTA does not include the concepts of harm and
harassment as defined by the ESA.  The MBTA defines migratory birds broadly to include almost all bird
species expected to be found in the Coyote Creek Parkway.

Bald and Golden Eagle Protection Act

Bald eagle protection began in 1940 with the passage of the Eagle Protection Act, which was later
amended to include golden eagle and was renamed.  The Bald and Golden Eagle Protection Act makes it
unlawful to import, export, take, sell, purchase, or barter any bald eagle or golden eagle, their parts,
products, nests, or eggs.  Take includes pursuing, shooting, poisoning, wounding, killing, capturing,
trapping, collecting, molesting, or disturbing.  Exceptions may be granted by USFWS for scientific or
exhibition use, or for traditional and cultural use by Native Americans.  However, no permits may be
issued for import, export, or commercial activities involving eagles.

Clean Water Act

The federal Clean Water Act (CWA) is an amendment to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act of
1972, which outlined the basic structure for regulating discharges of pollutants to waters of the United
States. Several sections of this act pertain to regulating impacts to wetlands. The discharge of dredged or
fill material into waters of the United States is subject to permitting under Section 404. Section 401
specifies additional requirements for permit review, particularly at the state level.  The CWA is
administered by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and U.S. Army Corps of Engineers
(Corps).

Section 401

CWA Section 401 gives individual states the authority to issue, waive, or deny certification that a
proposed activity is in conformance with state water quality standards.  Projects, including those that
require permits from the Corps under Section 404 are reviewed by the state’s Regional Water Quality
Control Boards (RWQCBs).  Santa Clara County is under the jurisdiction of the San Francisco Bay
RWQCB.

Section 404

The Corps and EPA regulate the placement of fill and dredged materials into waters of the United States
under CWA Section 404.  Waters of the United States include lakes, rivers, streams, and their tributaries,
as well as wetlands.  Tributary waters subject to Corps jurisdiction extend to the ordinary high water mark
on opposing channel banks.  Wetlands are defined for regulatory purposes as areas “inundated or
saturated by surface or ground water at a frequency and duration sufficient to support, and that under
normal circumstances do support, a prevalence of vegetation typically adapted for life in saturated soil
conditions.”  Project proponents must obtain a permit from the Corps for all discharges of dredged or fill
material into waters of the United States, including wetlands, before proceeding with a proposed action.



State Regulations

California Endangered Species Act

The California Endangered Species Act (CESA) protects wildlife and plants listed as threatened and
endangered by the California Fish and Game Commission.  The Act is administered by the California
Department of Fish and Game (CDFG).  The CESA requires state agencies to conserve threatened and
endangered species, and restricts all persons from taking listed species except under certain
circumstances.  The CESA defines take as any action or attempt to “hunt, pursue, catch, capture, or kill.”
CDFG may authorize take with California Fish and Game Code Section 2081 agreements with an
approved mitigation plan, or under Section 2835 with an approved Natural Community Conservation
Plan.  Take cannot be authorized for designated “fully protected species” (see California Fish and Game
Code below).

California Native Plant Protection Act

The California Native Plant Protection Act (CNPPA) prohibits the importation, take, or sale of rare and
endangered plants.  CESA defers to the CNPPA for the protection of plants for species listed as rare or
endangered (only CESA protected plants listed as threatened). Despite statements of broad protections,
the following activities are exempt from the CNPPA:

• agricultural operations;

• fire control measures;

• timber harvest operations;

• mining assessment work;

• removal of plants by private landowners on private land for construction of canals, ditches,
buildings, roads, or other rights-of-way; and

• removal of plants for performance of a public service by a public agency or a publicly or
privately owned public utility.

California Fish and Game Code

Fully Protected Species

In the 1960s, before CESA was enacted, the California Legislature identified species for specific
protection under the California Fish and Game Code.  These fully protected species may not be taken or
possessed at any time, and no licenses or permits may be issued for their take except for collecting these
species for necessary scientific research and relocation of the bird species for the protection of livestock.
Fully protected species are described in Sections 3511 (birds), 4700 (mammals), 5050 (reptiles and
amphibians), and 5515 (fish) of the California Fish and Game Code.  These protections state that “…no
provision of this code or any other law shall be construed to authorize the issuance of permits or licenses
to take any fully protected [bird], [mammal], [reptile or amphibian], [fish].”



Protection of Bird Nests and Birds of Prey

Birds nests are protected in California under Section 3503 of the California Fish and Game Code.  Section
3503 states that it is “unlawful to take, possess, or needlessly destroy the nest or eggs of any bird, except
as otherwise provided by this code or any regulation made pursuant thereto.”  Disturbance during the
breeding season can result in the incidental loss of fertile eggs or nestlings, or otherwise lead to nest
abandonment.  Disturbance that causes nest abandonment and/or loss of reproductive effort is considered
take by CDFG.  CDFG may issue permits authorizing take.  Section 3503.5 of the Code specifies that “It
is unlawful to take, possess, or destroy any birds in the orders Falconiformes or Strigiformes (birds-of-
prey) or to take, possess, or destroy the nest or eggs of any such bird except as otherwise provided by this
code or any regulation adopted pursuant thereto.”

Streambed Alteration

Section 1602 requires that individuals or state or local government agencies notify CDFG and obtain a
streambed alteration agreement before they begin any construction project that will:

• divert, obstruct, or change the natural flow or the bed, channel, or bank of any river, stream, or
lake;

• use materials from a streambed; or

• result in the disposal or disposition of debris, waste, or other material containing crumbled,
flaked, or ground pavement where it can pass into any river, stream, or lake.

In general. CDFG jurisdiction extends to the top of the stream or bank, or to the outer edge of riparian
vegetation, whichever is wider.

Porter-Cologne Water Quality Control Act

The Porter-Cologne Water Quality Control Act of 1975 provides for State coordination with the federal
CWA, which is described above.  It provides a mechanism by which the RWQCBs certify federally-
issued CWA permits to ensure the compatibility of federal and state water quality guidelines.  The Act
also provides for the development and periodic review of water quality control plans (Basin Plans) that
designate beneficial uses of California’s major rivers and groundwater basins and establish narrative and
numerical water quality objectives for those waters.  Basin Plans are primarily implemented by using the
National Pollution Discharge Elimination System permitting process under CWA to regulate waste
discharges to ensure that water quality objectives are met.

Local Regulations

Santa Clara County Tree Preservation and Removal Ordinance

The Santa Clara County tree preservation and removal ordinance is designed to protect the substantial
economic, environmental and aesthetic importance of its tree population.  Protected trees are identified in
Division C16 of the Santa Clara County Code.  The ordinance requires that project proponents take into
account the location of all heritage trees and/or protected trees on a property when new building or
outdoor space is planned.  Development plans must preserve and minimize disturbance to as many trees
as possible.  Heritage trees can only be removed if approved by the County Board of Supervisors.



County of Santa Clara Riparian Setback Requirements

The County requires a setback of 150 feet from the top of bank of streams, and 100 feet from top of bank
for altered streams (Santa Clara County General Plan 1980).  This minimum setback can be reduced with
approval from the County Board of Supervisors.

The Santa Clara County Planning Office is in the process of developing Riparian Protection regulations
for integration into the County Zoning Ordinance. These regulations are intended to provide for the
protection and potential enhancement of riparian habitat along designated streams in the County. In June
of 2003, the County Planning Office published “A Background Document for the Development of a
Riparian Protection Ordinance for the County of Santa Clara” which assessed relevant scientific and
regulatory information on the topic.

Environmental Setting

Methods

The environmental setting of the Coyote Creek Parkway area was determined by site visits, interviews
with Santa Clara County Parks & Recreation staff, and sources such as the California Natural Diversity
Database (CNDDB) (2004), the California Native Plant Society Inventory of Rare and Endangered Plants
database (California Native Plant Society 2005), and existing published and unpublished literature.  This
information was used to determine habitats that occur within the Parkway and the likelihood for special-
status species to occur within the Parkway Corridor.

Vegetation Mapping

The areal extent of biological communities is based on a digital land cover layer provided by Santa Clara
County Parks and Recreation Department (Parks Department).  This map was generated by via gross
delineation of habitats under the Sawyer and Keeler-Wolf system (Sawyer and Keeler-Wolf 1995), with
additional specific delineation of species and habitats by parks staff.  Parks delineation of specific species
focused on identification of invasive and special status species.  The 39 land cover categories in the Parks
Department map were grouped for the purposes of this report into 12 land cover types (Table 1).  The
land cover layer also included detailed mapping of stands of 10 kinds of invasive species and stands of
two kinds of special-status plants (Coyote ceanothus and Mount Hamilton thistle).  Mapping was
conducted within the Coyote Creek Parkway boundary and outside in a variable width up to
approximately 500 feet beyond the park boundary.

The mapping methods present some important limitations in interpretation.  First, some mapping units
appear to be inaccurate when compared to the aerial photographs (e.g., areas mapped as bare ground on
the first sheet are actually orchard, developed, and other land cover types).

The following sections describe existing habitats, plant and wildlife resources along the Coyote Creek
Parkway.



Biological Communities

Regional Context

California is considered a global "hot spot" for biological diversity, where species diversity, endemism,
and threats to this diversity are particularly high (Myers et al. 2000, Stein et al. 2000).  California is
particularly rich in unique plant species and contains globally important sites of plant diversity (Davis et
al. 1997).  In the United States, California contains more native biological diversity than any other state,
including more endemic species than any other state (1,295 species) (Stein 2002).  Threats to this
biological diversity are also high relative to the rest of the U.S.  California ranks second only to Hawaii in
the proportion of species at risk (29%).  The San Francisco Bay Area in particular has an unusually high
number of globally rare or threatened species when compared to the rest of the United States, mostly
plants (Stein et al. 2000).  The San Francisco Bay Area is located within the California Floristic Province,
the portion of the state west of the Sierra Crest that is known to be particularly rich in endemic plant
species (Hickman 1993, Stein et al. 2000).

The Coyote Creek Parkway is located in the Santa Clara Valley region, nestled between the forested, east-
facing slopes of the Santa Cruz Mountains and the drier grasslands, chaparral, and oak savanna on the
west-facing slopes of the Diablo Range.  The Diablo Range separates the Basin from the inland San
Joaquin Valley (the southern portion of California’s Central Valley).  The Basin has a Mediterranean
climate, characterized by extended periods of precipitation during winter months and virtually none from
spring through autumn.  The Basin has a wide variety of vegetation types, plant communities, and
species, which may be attributed to the varying environmental conditions present in the Basin.  As a result
of varying environmental conditions, in higher and drier areas, chaparrals and grasslands tend to be
dominant; whereas in shady or wetter areas, woodlands and forests occur.  In the Coyote Valley, as one
looks at the west-facing slopes of the Diablo Range, oak woodlands are common in drainages and on
north-facing slopes.  Riparian and wetland habitats are more developed in valley floor associated with
creeks and the San Francisco Bay.

Coyote Creek is one of the major watersheds of the Santa Clara Valley Basin and drains the west facing
slopes of the Diablo Range into the southern end of San Francisco Bay.  Coyote Creek originates on the
slopes of Mount Sizer near Henry Coe State Park and flows generally south and west through the Santa
Clara Valley. Near Coyote Reservoir, the creek turns north to enter the southern San Francisco Estuary
near Dixon Landing Road. The main stem of Coyote Creek consists of approximately 42 miles of stream
channel and the watershed area is about 354 square miles.  The Coyote Creek Parkway comprises Coyote
Creek and the immediately adjacent lands that extend from Anderson Dam downstream approximately 15
miles to the southern boundary of Coyote Hellyer Park.

The Coyote Creek Parkway (Parkway) is especially important regionally because of the relatively large
and continuous band of riparian woodlands it contains.  Riparian vegetation in California comprises less
than 0.5% of the state’s total land area (CDF 2002).  However, riparian vegetation is critical to ecosystem
integrity, providing critical habitat, water quality and hydrologic functions, including filtration of
nutrients and pollutants from surface runoff, floodwater storage, and bank stabilization.  Due to the
diversity of habitats in the Coyote Valley, the valley has numerous permanent and seasonal populations of
wildlife species.  Many common and special status species are associated with riparian woodland,
particularly birds (Jones & Stokes 2005).  Riparian woodland may be the most critical biological
community for the conservation of neotropical migrant birds, as well as California resident birds
(Riparian Habitat Joint Venture 2004).



Land Cover Descriptions

Land cover in the Coyote Creek Parkway includes California annual grassland, Central Coast
cottonwood-sycamore- riparian forest, riparian woodland, willow riparian scrub, aquatic, ruderal, bare
ground, developed, coastal scrub, freshwater marsh, non-native woodlands, landscaped, orchard, and
patches of giant reed (Arundo donax).  Figures 1 through 16 illustrate the distribution of vegetation types
within the Parkway.

Table 1.  Habitats in Coyote Creek Parkway

Habitat Type
Acreage in
Parkway

Percentage of
Parkway

Land Cover Categories from Parks Department Mapping

Total grassland (subcategories
below)

1035.2 61.3% See below

California annual grassland (1034.8) (61.2%) California annual grassland

Sensitive Native Grasslands (0.4) (0.1%) Serpentine grassland, creeping ryegrass

Coastal scrub 15.3 0.9% Coyote brush, black sage, , mixed sage, poison oak

Total riparian forest, scrub and
woodland (sub categories
below)

261.8 15.5% See below

Riparian Woodland (18.2) (1.1%)
Mixed oak*, valley oak, coast live oak, California walnut,
California bay

Central Coast Sycamore-
Cottonwood-Riparian Forest

(144.0) (8.5%)
California sycamore, Fremont cottonwood, Central coast
riparian

Willow Riparian Scrub (92.8) (5.5%)
Mixed willow, narrowleaf willow, red willow, arroyo willow, ,
mulefat

Giant reed (invasive species) (6.9) (0.4%) Giant reed

Aquatic 190.9 11.3% Water

Freshwater Marsh 13.2 0.8% Cattail, bulrush, fresh emergent wetland

Non-native Woodland 12.1 0.7% Monterey pine, eucalyptus, tree of heaven

Ruderal 79.8 4.7%
Yellow star thistle, poison hemlock, black mustard, teasel, bull
thistle, pampas grass

Bare Ground 39.1 2.3% Bare ground

Developed** 20.4 1.2% Urban park/hardscape

Landscaped** 12.5 0.7% Urban park/grasses, miscellaneous ornamental

Orchard** 11.8 0.6% Miscellaneous orchard, olive, English walnut orchard

Total 1692.2

*Mixed oak woodlands in the Parkway occur primarily in riparian settings, but are also found in adjacent areas away from Coyote
Creek.

** These landcover types are all extensively altered by human management and are therefore discussed together below.

Grassland

California Annual Grassland

California annual grassland is the most common biological community in the Parkway, covering over
1,000 acres and comprising approximately 61% of the Parkway.  California annual grassland is typically
found in large patches adjacent to a relatively narrow band of riparian vegetation along Coyote Creek.  In
some reaches of the creek, it is found directly adjacent to the channel.  This community is typically
dominated by annual grasses such as wild oats (Avena barbata), soft chess (Bromus hordeaceus), ripgut



brome (Bromus diandrus), rattlesnake grass (Briza maxima), and Mediterranean barley (Hordeum
marinum ssp. gossoneanum).  Both native and exotic forbs, such as California cudweed (Gnaphalium
californicum), California aster (Aster chilensis), bristly ox-tongue (Picris echioides) and Italian thistle
(Carduus pycnocephalus), typically form a significant component of this community.  Barbour and
Witham (2004) point out that the conservation value of annual grasslands is generally underestimated.
While dominated by nonnative grasses, these grasslands also provide habitat to many native forbs.

Annual grasslands provide foraging habitat and cover for many common wildlife species.  Grasslands are
beneficial to wildlife because the low stature of the grasses and herbs provides open or bare areas in
which small mammals and other wildlife can burrow and forage.  Moreover, carefully managed grazing
and/or mowing can result in an increase in native grasses and other vegetation with a concomitant
decrease in nonnative invasive weedy species.  Native vegetation provides much higher quality habitat for
wildlife than does non-native vegetation.  Wildlife species common in grasslands include red-tailed hawk
(Buteo jamaicensis), common raven (Corvus corax), California ground squirrel (Spermophilus beecheyi),
black-tailed hare (Lepus californicus), brush rabbit (Sylvilagus bachmani), and mule deer (Odocoileus
hemionus).  Grassland with low vegetation cover and density that support ground squirrels also likely
supports the Western burrowing owl (Athena cunicularia hypugea) and aestivation sites for California
red-legged frog (Rana aurora draytonii) and California tiger salamander (Abystoma californiense).

Sensitive Native Grasslands

Small patches of native perennial native grasses, such as creeping wildrye (Leymus triticoides), have been
mapped in the Parkway.  Two small patches of creeping ryegrass have been mapped near the southern end
of the Parkway, totaling 0.34 acre in extent.  These patches are located on either side of the creek
southeast of the model airplane field.  Three discrete patches of serpentine grassland have also been
identified in the Parkway, totaling 0.05 acre in extent.  These patches are located in the reach of creek
southeast of Silver Creek Valley Road.  Creeping wildrye grassland and serpentine grassland are
considered sensitive communities by CDFG (CDFG 2003, CNDDB 2004).

Coastal Scrub

Coastal scrub in the Parkway is dominated by coyote bush (Baccharis pilularis), black sage (Salvia
mellifera), or poison oak (Toxicodendron diversilobum) scrub.  Other coastal scrub types, including
mixtures of sage (Salvia) species and California sagebrush (Artemisia californica) are found adjacent to
the Parkway in the hills to the east.  Coastal scrub in the Parkway is concentrated east of Coyote Creek at
the southern end of the Parkway.  Patches of coastal scrub are also located adjacent to and north of the
Parkway Lakes, as well as around Coyote Ranch and north of Shady Oaks Park.  Coastal scrub covers
approximately 15 acres, or 0.9% of the Parkway.  Coastal scrub, with its fairly open canopy and low,
dense cover, offers a complex mix of niches for many different species. California towhee (Pipilo
crissalis), California quail (Callipepla californica), House finch (Carpodacus mexicanus), Western scrub-
jay, black-tailed hare, and brush rabbit can be found in this habitat.

Riparian Forest, Woodland and Scrub

Riparian forest, woodland and scrub provides valuable habitat for a diverse community of plants and
animals.  These communities are considered sensitive by CDFG (CNDDB 2004) because of their rarity
and habitat value.  Because riparian forest is restricted to the banks and floodplains of perennial or
intermittent streams, it is locally and regionally rare. Within the Parkway, riparian forest, woodland and
scrub cover approximately 261 acres, or 15% of the Parkway, forming a relatively continuous but
generally narrow band along the banks of Coyote Creek.



The composition of riparian vegetation is influenced by many factors including the frequency of
disturbance and inundation by flooding.  Because willow species can quickly colonize sand and gravel
bars, willow scrub is found in areas that are most frequently disturbed by flood events.  Larger willows
develop in areas that are flooded less frequently.  Still less frequently flooded areas further removed from
the stream channel develop a riparian forest canopy that may be dominated by Fremont cottonwood
(Populus fremontii), western sycamores (Platanus racemosa), or valley oak (Quercus lobata).

Riparian habitats and adjacent woodlands provides habitat for an unusually high diversity of bird species
because of their dense and tall vegetation structure, their proximity to water, and high density of insect
and other prey for birds.  In fact, riparian habitats have been identified as the most important habitat in
California for land birds (Davidson 1995).  Bird species found in riparian habitats include Cooper's hawks
(Accipiter cooperi), sharp-shinned hawks (A. striatus), California yellow warblers (Dendroica petechia
brewsteri), green herons (Butorides striatus), mallards, wood ducks (Aix sponsa), spotted towhees (Pipilo
maculatus), Swainson's thrush (Catharus ustulatus), hermit thrush (C. guttatus), American robins (Turdus
migratorius), house finches (Carpodacus mexicanus), Stellar's jays (Cyanocitta stelleri), and European
starlings (Sturnus vulgaris).  Mammals that use riparian areas include species such as Virginia opossums
(Didelphis virginiana), broad-footed moles (Scapanus latimanus), deer mice (Peromyscus maniculatus),
house mice (Mus musculus), California voles (Microtus californicus), Norway rats, fox squirrels (Sciurus
niger), gray fox (Urocyon cinereoargenteus), bobcats (Lynx rufus) and San Francisco dusky-footed
woodrats (Neotoma fuscipes annectens).  These riparian species may also be found in any of the
following riparian habitat types discussed below.

Central Coast Sycamore-Cottonwood Riparian Forest

Central coast sycamore-cottonwood riparian forest covers over 140 acres, or 8.5%, of the Parkway.  It is
found along Coyote Creek throughout the Coyote Creek Parkway.  This community is dominated by a
canopy of broad-leafed deciduous trees, including Western sycamore and Fremont cottonwood.  The
understory generally contains dense stands of willows (Salix spp.), coyote brush (Baccharis pilularis),
blackberries (Rubus spp.), and poison oak (Toxicodendron diversilobum).  Common and special status
species that could utilize Central coast sycamore-cottonwood riparian forest are similar to those discussed
under riparian forest, woodland and scrub habitats.  Central coast arroyo willow riparian forest and
sycamore alluvial woodland are considered sensitive communities by CDFG (CNDDB 2004).

Riparian Woodland

In addition to sycamore-cottonwood riparian forests, some reaches of Coyote Creek within the Parkway
are characterized by valley oak (Quercus lobata) riparian woodland, mixed oak woodland, coast live oak
woodland, California walnut (Juglans californica) woodland, and California bay (Umbellularia
californica) woodland.  These woodland types are generally found adjacent to the Coyote Creek channel.
However, in some cases large patches of coast live oak and California walnut woodland are located
farther from the creek and may not be truly riparian woodland.  Mixed oak woodland (9.3 acres) is found
at the southern end of the Parkway adjacent to the Walnut Rest Area.  California Walnut woodland (8.0
acres) is found near the northern end of the Parkway, west of Silver Creek Valley Blvd.  Together, these
woodland types cover 18.2 acres, or 1.1%, of the Parkway.  In some areas, the understory of these riparian
woodland communities is composed of non-native annual grasses typical of California annual grassland,
while in others riparian shrubs and herbs, such as snowberry (Symphoricarpos alba) and mugwort
(Artmeisia douglasiana), may form a significant component.  Common and special status species that
could utilize riparian woodlands are similar to those discussed under riparian forest, woodland and scrub
habitats.  California walnut woodland and valley oak woodland (0.6 acres) are considered sensitive
communities by CDFG (CNDDB 2004).



Willow Riparian Scrub

Mixed willow, red willow (Salix laevigata), arroyo willow (Salix lasiolepis), narrowleaf willow (Salix
exigua) riparian forest and scrub cover over approximately 93 acres, or 5.5%, of the Parkway.  In addition
to the dominant willow species, species found in mixed willow riparian forests include Fremont’s
cottonwood, red alder (Alnus rubra), white alder (Alnus rhombifolia), bigleaf maple (Acer
macrophyllum), and California sycamore.

Mixed willow forests typically occur in narrow bands along Coyote Creek, as well as in several large
patches just north of the Parkway Lakes and adjacent to the Ogier Ponds.  Common and special status
species that could utilize willow riparian scrub are similar to those discussed under riparian forest,
woodland and scrub habitats.  Species such as the dusky-footed woodrat that require an open understory
are much less likely to be found in willow riparian scrub.

Giant Reed

Giant reed (Arundo donax), a noxious weed, is found adjacent to aquatic habitats in some portions of the
Parkway. Giant reed infestations are concentrated in the southern portion of the Parkway, between the
Ogier Ponds and the Walnut Rest Area, with several patches distributed throughout the rest of the
Parkway, particularly in the vicinity of Silver Creek Valley Road.  Until giant reed patches are removed at
the upstream end of the Parkway, there will be a continuing source of propagules throughout the Parkway.

Aquatic

Aquatic habitats are the second most abundant biological community in the Parkway, covering over 190
acres, or 11% of the Parkway.  These open water areas include the wetted areas of Coyote Creek, the
Ogier Quarry Ponds, Cottonwood Lake, and the Parkway Lakes.

Few plants grow within Coyote Creek.  Aquatic mosses and filamentous algae that are tightly attached to
rocks by strong holdfasts are two groups of plants that can survive the current.  Low-flow portions of the
creek and its edges and banks are often lined with riparian or marsh vegetation, discussed below.
Additionally, there are several aquatic plants found in shallow portions of the creek such as water-cress
(Rorippa nasturtium-aquatica).  Portions of Cottonwood Lake, the Parkway Lakes and Ogier Ponds are
deepwater aquatic habitats, too deep for emergent plants.  These areas are inhabited by phytoplankton:
tiny suspended plants, such as diatoms, desmids, and filamentous green algae that are the basis upon
which the rest of limnetic life depends (Mayer and Laudenslayer 1988).  Where shallow water does occur
on the margins of these water bodies, common aquatic and emergent plants are as described for
freshwater emergent wetlands below.

Species that could occur in aquatic habitats within Coyote Creek include California red-legged frog,
California tiger salamander, and Northwestern pond turtle (Clemys marmorata marmorata), in addition to
fish species such as prickly sculpin (Cottus asper), carp (Cyprinus carpio), threespine stickleback
(Gasterosteus aculeatus), tule perch (Hysterocarpus traski), chinook salmon (Oncorhynchus tshawytscha)
and Central California coast steelhead (Oncorhynchus mykiss).

Freshwater Marsh

Freshwater marsh habitat adjacent to the Parkway supports perennial emergent species, including cattails
(Typha spp.) and bulrushes (Scirpus spp.), indicating that it is inundated for most or all of the year.
Freshwater marsh covers approximately 13 acres, or 0.8% of the Parkway.  Small patches of freshwater



marsh occur along Coyote Creek.  Larger areas are found in the shallow areas of the Ogier Ponds and
along Coyote Creek west of the Coyote Creek Golf Course, as well as south of Silver Creek Valley Road.
Freshwater marshes are used by a variety of special-status wildlife species for breeding, foraging,
including California red-legged frogs and western pond turtles.  Common birds found in freshwater
marshes can include pied-billed grebes, great egrets (Ardea alba), great blue herons (A. herodias), snowy
egrets, Canada geese (Branta canadensis), mallards, gadwalls (Anas strepera), American coots, common
moorhens (Gallinula chloropus), Forster's terns, ring-billed gulls (Larus delawarensis), black phoebes,
song sparrows, marsh wrens, common yellowthroats, and barn swallows. Common mammals may include
red foxes, raccoons (Procyon lotor), and muskrats.

Non-native Woodland

Non-native woodland in the Parkway consists of eucalyptus (Eucalyptus spp.) woodland, Monterey pine
(Pinus radiata) woodland, and tree of heaven (Ailanthus altissima) woodland.  Non-native woodlands
cover approximately 12 acres, or 0.7% of the Parkway.  Eucalyptus woodlands are concentrated adjacent
to and northeast of the Ogier Ponds.  Monterey Pine woodland is located in this area as well, in addition
to being found in the north of the Parkway adjacent to Cottonwood Lake. These communities may
provide habitat for wildlife such as house finches, starlings, opossums, rodents, foxes, and bobcats.
Native herbs and shrubs may be found in the understory of Monterey pine forest, but are generally rare
under eucalyptus forests and dense stands of tree of heaven.

Ruderal

Ruderal habitat occurs in disturbed areas throughout the Parkway, adjacent to the Coyote Creek channel
and in grasslands within the Parkway.  Ruderal areas are defined by their dominace by noxious and
invasive weeds.  Yellow star thistle (Centaurea solstitialis) is the major noxious weed in grasslands in the
Parkway.  Yellow star thistle is concentrated in the southern end of the Parkway, with the largest patches
adjacent to the Ogier Ponds. Other ruderal species that dominate portions of the Parkway include bull
thistle (Cirsium vulgare), poison hemlock (Conium maculatum), which is concentrated east of the Encinal
School, pampas grass (Cortaderia jubata), teasel (Dipsacum fullonum) and black mustard (Brassica
nigra).  Ruderal areas cover approximately 80 acres, or 4.7% of the Parkway.  Without management
intervention, it is likely that ruderal species will increase their areal extent over time.  Ruderal areas with
low vegetation commonly support ground squirrel activity and thus, these areas may support Western
burrowing owl (Athena cunicularia hypugea) and other species that depend on ground squirrel burrows.

Bare Ground

Bare ground is distributed in relatively small patches throughout the Parkway.  Bare ground is located
either in sites of chronic disturbance or on the site of a temporary disturbance, where it is successional to
grassland or other communities.  Bare ground covers approximately 39 acres, or 2%, of the Parkway.

Developed/Landscaped/Orchard

These land cover types provide habitat only for species tolerant of frequent human disturbance.  Together,
they comprise approximately 42 acres, or 2.5% of the Parkway.  Orchards within the Parkway are
abandoned and cover 10 acres, or 0.6% of the Parkway.  In the absence of intensive management and
chronic human disturbance, abandoned orchards may provide habitat similar to that found in woodland,
although the understory is likely to have a higher concentration of ruderal species.  Landscaped areas
include turfgrass maintained by the Parks Department for recreational use (12 acres in the Parkway).
Landscaped areas provide habitat only to species capable of tolerating chronic human disturbance and



intensive management.  Developed areas include Parkway infrastructure and paved areas, including the
paved trail (20 acres).  These land cover types are distributed through the Coyote Creek Parkway,
underscoring the relatively fragmented and patchy nature of the natural areas within the Parkway.

Wildlife Movement

Habitat linkages or wildlife movement routes are general terms for areas that provide habitat connections
for wildlife between two distinct points.  Often, linkages or movement routes describe areas between
habitat that has been separated or fragmented by topography, changes in vegetation, or other natural or
human disturbances or land use changes.  The fragmentation of natural habitat creates isolated “islands”
of vegetation that may not provide sufficient area or resources to accommodate sustainable populations
for a number of species, thus adversely affecting both genetic and species diversity.

Corridors somewhat mitigate the adverse effects of habitat fragmentation by: (1) allowing animals to
move between remaining habitats to replenish depleted populations and increase the available gene pool;
(2) providing escape routes from fire, predators, and human disturbances, thus reducing the risk that
catastrophic events (such as fire or disease) will result in population or species extinction; and (3) serving
as travel paths for individual animals moving throughout their home range in search of food, water,
mates, and other needs, or for dispersing juveniles in search of new home ranges.

The Parkway currently provides important habitat linkages and wildlife corridors between several tracts
of large open space in the Diablo Range and foraging habitat within the riparian corridor of Coyote Creek.
Wildlife with large home ranges, such as black-tailed deer, gray foxes, and bobcats, are expected to travel
through the forested areas to the south and east of the Parkway in the open space around Anderson
Reservoir, Henry Coe State Park, and other adjacent open space tracts.

Many birds and mammals (e.g., bats, black-tailed deer, raccoon, gray foxes, and bobcat) that forage in the
grasslands or seek water and forage riparian corridor of the Parkway.  The Parkway connects these
valuable foraging habitats to the adjacent foothills of the Diablo Range where many species seek shelter
(nest sites, roosts, and cover) within the adjacent parklands. Due to existing development in the Santa
Clara Valley, the Coyote Creek Parkway provides one on the few remaining linkages between riparian
habitats in the Coyote Creek Parkway and the adjoining open space areas.

Migration is the seasonal or periodic movement of individuals one from area to another, typically over
long distances.  Migration typically occurs in response to seasonal changes in abundance or distribution of
food sources or available breeding habitat.  Examples of migratory species include many songbirds and
mammals such as mule deer.  There is no evidence that any terrestrial species use the Parkway for regular
migration.  However, migratory songbirds and raptors are common within the corridor.

Special Status Species

Definition of Special-Status Species

Special-status species are defined as plants and animals that are protected under the California or federal
Endangered Species Acts or other regulations, and species that are considered sufficiently rare by the
scientific community to qualify for such listing.  Special-status plants, animals, and fish are species in the
following categories:



• species listed or proposed for listing as threatened or endangered under the federal ESA (50 CFR
17.12 [listed plants], 50 CFR 17.11 [listed animals], and various notices in the Federal Register
[FR] [proposed species]);

• species that are candidates for possible future listing as threatened or endangered under the ESA
(61 FR 40 7596–7613, February 28, 1996);

• species listed or proposed for listing by the State of California as threatened or endangered under
the California Endangered Species Act (14 CCR 670.5);

• species that meet the definitions of rare or endangered under CEQA (State CEQA Guidelines,
Section 15380);

• plants listed as rare or endangered under the California Native Plant Protection Act (California
Fish and Game Code, Sections 1900 et seq.);

• plants considered by the CNPS to be “rare, threatened, or endangered in California” (Lists 1B and
2 in CNPS 2001a);

• animal species of special concern to the CDFG as identified in CDFG’s Special Animals List,
available at:  www.dfg.ca.gov/whdab/spanimals.pdf;

• bird species that are CDFG first- and second-category species of special concern. Third-priority
species are not included because, as stated in the CDFG list, they, “are not in any present danger
of extirpation and their populations within most of their range do not appear to be declining
seriously; however, simply by virtue of their small populations in California, they are vulnerable
to extirpation should a threat materialize;

• animals fully protected in California (California Fish and Game Code, Sections 3511 [birds],
4700 [mammals], and 5050 [reptiles and amphibians]); and

• bat species designated as high or medium priority by the Western Bat Working Group (WPWG).
High-priority species are those species that, based on available information on distribution, status,
ecology, and known threats, should be considered the highest priority for funding, planning, and
conservation actions.  These species are imperiled or are at high risk of imperilment.  Medium-
priority species are those species that should warrant closer evaluation, more research, and
conservation actions of both the species and possible threats.

Jones & Stokes biologists compiled a list of special-status species known to occur or with the potential to
occur within the Coyote Creek Parkway.  The list was compiled from existing data sources, including
observations by staff of the Santa Clara County Parks & Recreation Department, and information
provided in the California Department of Fish and Game (CDFG) and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
(USFWS) databases, including the CNDDB and the California Wildlife Habitat Relationships system.

Special-Status Plant Species

Fifty-two special-status plant species were identified as having the potential to occur in the region (Table
2, located at the end of this memorandum).  None of these species are known to occur in the Parkway.
Ten of these species may occur in the Parkway due to the presence of suitable habitat and documented
occurrences within one mile of the Parkway (and in some cases occurrences nearly adjacent to the
Parkway).  These ten species are:

• Tiburon Indian paintbrush (Castilleja affinis ssp. neglecta);

• Coyote ceanothus (Ceanothus ferrisae);

• Mt. Hamilton thistle (Cirsium fontinale var. campylon);



• Santa Clara Valley dudleya (Dudleya setchellii);

• Fragrant fritillary (Fritillaria liliacea);

• Smooth lessingia (Lessingia micradenia var. glabrata);

• Arcuate bush mallow (Malacothamnus arcuatus);

• Hall’s bush mallow (Malacothamnus hallii)

• Metcalf Canyon jewel-flower (Streptanthus albidus ssp. albidus); and

• Most beautiful jewel-flower (Streptanthus albidus ssp. peramoenus).

These species are considered moderately to highly likely to occur in the Parkway and are described
below.  Suitable habitat for an additional 20 special-status plant species occurs in the Parkway, but there
are no documented occurrences of these species within one mile of the study area.  Santa Clara County
Parks staff have mapped vegetation and special status plant occurrences within the Parkway and have not
identified any occurrences of these twenty species.  They are therefore considered to have a low
probability of occurring within the Parkway.  The remaining 22 species are found in habitats such as
coastal salt marsh that are not present within the Parkway, or are found in similar habitats but restricted to
higher elevations.  They are therefore considered highly unlikely to occur in the study area.

Tiburon Indian Paintbrush

Tiburon Indian Paintbrush is federally listed as endangered, and state listed as threatened.  CNPS includes
it on List 1B (California Native Plant Society 2005).  It is a perennial, hemiparasitic herb that occurs in
serpentine grassland.  It is known from 12 occurrences in Marin, Napa and Santa Clara counties (CalFlora
2005; CNDDB 2005).  One of the two documented Santa Clara County occurrences is located on a ridge
between Andersen Lake and Highway 101, near the southern end of the study area.  This occurrence was
last reported in 2002, at which time it consisted of 5 plants.

Coyote Ceanothus

Coyote ceanothus is federally listed as endangered.  It has no state status, but CNPS includes it on List 1B
(California Native Plant Society 2005).  It is a perennial shrub that occurs in serpentine chaparral and
grassland.  Coyote ceanothus is endemic to Santa Clara County, and is known from less than five
occurrences in the Mt. Hamilton range (CNPS 2005).  Two of the documented Santa Clara County
occurrences are located near the Parkway.  One of these occurrences consists of approximately 30 plants
located on the corner of the Andersen Lake Dam.  The second occurrence consists of approximately 5,000
individuals spread across approximately 360 acres of serpentine chaparral in the hills east of Coyote
Creek and northwest of Andersen Lake.  Detailed vegetation mapping conducted by the County Parks
Department indicates that Coyote ceanothus is located within 1/4 mile of the southern end of the
Parkway, but not within it.

Mt. Hamilton Thistle

Mt. Hamilton thistle has no federal or state status, but CNPS includes it on List 1B (California Native
Plant Society 2005).  It is a perennial herb that occurs in seasonal and perennial drainages on serpentine
(CNDDB 2004).  Mt. Hamilton thistle is known from Alameda, Santa Clara and Stanislaus Counties
(CNPS 2005).  More than ten occurrences of Mt Hamilton thistle, comprising thousands of individuals,
are located in the hills east of Coyote Creek, along unnamed tributaries to Coyote Creek, along Silver
Creek, in Hellyer Canyon, Metcalfe Canyon, and at the north end of Burnett Ave.  The CNDDB report



indicates that the occurrence at the north end of Burnett Avenue is located between two channels of
Coyote Creek, within the Parkway.  Detailed vegetation mapping conducted by the County Parks
Department indicates that Mt. Hamilton thistle is located within _ mi of the southern end of the Parkway,
but not within it.  This occurrence is in the immediate vicinity of the nearest occurrence of Coyote
ceanothus to the Parkway.

Santa Clara Valley Dudleya

Santa Clara Valley dudleya is federally listed as endangered.  It has no state status, but CNPS includes it
on List 1B (California Native Plant Society 2005).  It is a perennial herb that occurs on rocky outcrops
and on rocks in serpentine grassland and woodland (CNDDB 2004).  Santa Clara Valley dudleya is
endemic to Santa Clara County (CNDDB 2004; CNPS 2005).  Over 1,000 plants have been reported
growing in numerous patches in the hills between Coyote and Shingle Valleys, and thousands of plants
are documented on the ridge between Andersen Lake and Highway 101.  Additional occurrences are
known in Metcalf Canyon, including some individuals in Motorcycle County Park.  Rock outcrops, which
are not mapped within the Parkway, but are found in the hills to the east of the Parkway’s southern end,
provide potential habitat for Santa Clara valley dudleya in the vicinity.

Fragrant fritillary

Fragrant fritillary has no federal or state status, but CNPS includes it on List 1B (California Native Plant
Society 2005).  It is a perennial bulbiferous herb that occurs in grassland, predominantly on serpentine
and clay soils (CNDDB 2004, CNPS 2005).  Fragrant fritillary’s distribution ranges through most of the
San Francisco Bay Area, from Marin County in the north to San Benito County in the south (CNDDB
2004; CNPS 2005).  An unknown number of plants have been reported growing in Metcalf Canyon,
approximately _ mile from the Parkway.

Smooth Lessingia

Smooth lessingia has no federal or state status, but CNPS includes it on List 1B (California Native Plant
Society 2005).  It is an annual herb that occurs in serpentine chaparral and woodland, and is frequently
found on roadsides (CNDDB 2004).  Smooth lessingia is only known from Santa Clara County (CNDDB
2004; CNPS 2005).  Occurrences are known from Metcalf Road, Anderson Lake Dam, and Coyote Creek
Golf Drive, comprising several hundred individuals in total.  The nearest known occurrence of smooth
lessingia is just south of Pigeon Point, approximately one mile from the Parkway.

Arcuate Bush Mallow

Arcuate bush mallow has no federal or state status, but CNPS includes it on List 1B (California Native
Plant Society 2005).  It is a perennial shrub that occurs in chaparral, and is known from Santa Cruz, Santa
Clara and San Mateo Counties (CNDDB 2004).  It is thought to occur in the hills east of Coyote Creek,
but has not been recorded in this area since 1937.

Hall’s Bush Mallow

Hall’s bush mallow has no federal or state status, but CNPS includes it on List 1B (California Native
Plant Society 2005).  It is a perennial shrub that occurs in chaparral, particularly in serpentine areas, and
is known from Contra Costa, Santa Clara, Merced, Stanislaus, and possibly Alameda Counties (CNDDB
2004).  Occurrences are documented adjacent to Anderson Lake Dam, and in the Silver Creek Hills,
between Silver Creek and Highway 101.



Metcalf Canyon Jewel-flower

Metcalf Canyon jewel-flower is federally listed as endangered.  It has no state status, but CNPS includes
it on List 1B (California Native Plant Society 2005).  It is an annual herb that occurs in open areas in
serpentine grassland (CNDDB 2004).  Metcalf Canyon jewel-flower is endemic to Santa Clara County
(CNDDB 2004; CNPS 2005).  Over 1,000 plants have been reported growing on the ridge between
Anderson Lake and Hwy 101.  Occurrences are also documented near Metcalf Canyon Road, and south of
Metcalf Canyon Road near the PG&E substation.

Most Beautiful Jewel-flower

Most beautiful jewel-flower has no federal or state status, but CNPS includes it on List 1B (California
Native Plant Society 2005).  It is an annual herb that occurs on serpentine outcrops in grassland,
chaparral, and woodland (CNDDB 2004).  Most beautiful jewel-flower is known from the Eastern San
Francisco Bay Area, with occurrences in Alameda, Contra Costa, Santa Clara and Stanislaus Counties.  In
addition, several occurrences are known from Monterey County, disjunct from the rest of the species’
range (CNPS 2005).  Over 10,000 plants were reported in 1969 growing in three subpopulations on the
ridge between Metcalf Canyon and Coyote Creek.

Special-Status Wildlife Species

Fifty-three special-status wildlife species were identified as having the potential to occur in the region;
twelve of these species were identified as occurring in the Parkway or as having a moderate to high
potential to occur in the Parkway (Table 3, located at the end of this memorandum).  These nine special-
status wildlife species are discussed briefly below.

Bay Checkerspot Butterfly

The Bay checkerspot butterfly is federally listed as threatened. Bay checkerspot butterflies occur on
shallow, serpentine or similar soils, which support their larval food plants and nectar sources for adults.
The primary larval host plant is native plantain (Plantago erecta). Larvae feed on the leaves of the
plantain, as well as owl's clover (Castilleja densiflorus and C. exserta). Bay checkerspot butterfly
populations have declined due to habitat loss caused by non-native plant species replacing native food
sources and by urban and suburban development (USFWS 1998). The distribution of the bay checkerspot
butterfly varies spatially and temporally (i.e., sites that are unoccupied one year may be occupied the
next) and the number of total individuals and populations fluctuates greatly year to year (USFWS 1998).

The areas of suitable habitat that support persistent populations are located along Coyote Ridge,
immediately east of the Parkway on the east side of Highway 101.  Smaller “satellite” populations are
located west of the Parkway in the Santa Teresa Hills, Tulare Hill, and in Morgan Hill. Individuals are
expected to move between populations because all of the Santa Clara County populations are within flight
distance of each other (USFWS 1998).  The Parkway provides a critical link between some of these
populations, particularly around Metcalf Road and Parkway Lakes.  Suitable breeding habitat for Bay
checkerspot butterfly may exist within the Parkway in the small patch of serpentine grassland in the
southeastern corner of the Parkway.

Critical habitat designated by USFWS for the Bay checkerspot butterfly includes 24,190 acres in Santa
Clara County, with the highest priority areas being the core areas along Coyote Ridge (USFWS 2001).
Designated critical habitat includes areas of the Parkway near Parkway Lakes (Tulare Hill Corridor



Critical Habitat Unit) and upland habitat from the base of Anderson Dan to Highway 101 (Kirby Critical
Habitat Unit).

California Tiger Salamander

California tiger salamander is federally listed as threatened and is a state species of special concern.
California tiger salamander is terrestrial and spends most of its time underground in small mammal
burrows, emerging only for brief periods in the winter to breed.  Breeding is known to occur in temporary
pools and may also occur in more permanent bodies of water that do not contain bullfrogs or other non-
native predators.  Suitable breeding habitat for tiger salamander is present in the Parkway in small ponds
near the Ogier ponds and the Coyote Creek Golf Course, with estivation habitat in adjacent grasslands.
However, the species is uncommon in the floor of the Santa Clara Valley and is believed to be confined to
the foothills.  California tiger salamander has been recorded in the vicinity of the Parkway (occurrence
records from 1993–2000), but not within its boundaries (CNDDB 2004).

California Red-Legged Frog

The California red-legged frog is federally listed as threatened and is a state species of concern.  Red-
legged frog habitat is characterized by permanent and ephemeral streams or ponds with emergent and
submergent vegetation and riparian vegetation along the banks.  Adults prefer dense, shrubby, or
emergent vegetation closely associated with deep (depths greater than 2 feet) still or slow-moving water.
The largest densities of California red-legged frogs are associated with deep-water pools with dense
stands of overhanging willows and an intermixed fringe of cattails.  California red-legged frogs have been
found up to 30 meters (98 feet) from water in adjacent dense riparian vegetation for up to 77 days
(Rathbun et al. 1993).  Where water sources dry during the summer months, California red-legged frog
may use upland areas that contain small mammal burrows and moist leaf litter for aestivation or refuge
(Jennings and Hayes 1994).

Red-legged frog populations in Santa Clara County are primarily found in streams in the foothill and
mountain ranges and are considered extirpated from most of the streams in urban portions of the Valley,
including Coyote Creek. However, the riparian and aquatic habitat in Coyote Creek does provide suitable
habitat for California red-legged frog, and some of the smaller streams may function as dispersal corridors
for this species when they contain water.  Additionally, the Coyote Creek watershed and the vicinity of
Henry Coe State Park (above Anderson Reservoir) have been identified as having high recovery potential
(USFWS 2000).  While there are several recordings of the species in the foothills and tributaries
surrounding the Parkway, there are no existing records of the species in the Parkway (CNDDB 2004, City
of San Jose 2000).

Western Pond Turtle

Western pond turtles (Clemmys marmorata), including both the northwestern (ssp. marmorata) and
southwestern (ssp. pallida) subspecies, are USFWS and CDFG species of concern.  Western pond turtles
occur in a variety of permanent and intermittent aquatic habitats, such as ponds, marshes, rivers, streams,
and ephemeral pools.  Pond turtles require suitable basking and haul-out sites, such as emergent rocks or
floating logs, which they use to regulate their temperature throughout the day (Holland 1994).  In addition
to appropriate aquatic habitat, these turtles require an upland oviposition site in the vicinity of the aquatic
habitat, often within 200 meters (656 feet).  Nests are typically dug in grassy, open fields with soils that
are high in clay or silt fraction.  Egg laying usually takes place between March and August (Zeiner et al.
1988).  While the turtles may be active all year along the coast, at interior locations such as the Central
Valley, pond turtles are more likely to be active between April and October.



Suitable habitat for this species is present throughout the Coyote Creek Parkway in aquatic, riparian
woodland, and adjacent upland habitats.  Adults have been observed in the Coyote Creek percolation
ponds north of Metcalf Road in 1998, in Coyote Creek at Hellyer Park in 2001, in Anderson Reservoir in
2001, and in the Ogier Ponds in 2003 (CNDDB 2004).

Western Burrowing Owl

The western burrowing owl is a federal and state species of concern. Burrowing owl habitat is annual and
perennial grasslands, deserts, and scrublands characterized by low growing vegetation. Suitable habitat
may also include trees and shrubs if the canopy cover is less than 30 percent of the ground surface (The
California Burrowing Owl Consortium 1993). Burrowing owls use burrows constructed by other animals
such as California ground squirrels and may also use man made structures such as culverts, debris piles,
and holes beneath pavement.  Burrowing owls are the only owl species that nests underground, and are
fairly tolerant of human presence.

Within the Coyote Creek Parkway, burrowing owls may be found in open grasslands with short
vegetation common throughout the Parkway Corridor.  There are several records of this species occurring
within the vicinity of Parkway, but not in the Parkway specifically (CNDDB 2004).  Due to the
abundance of suitable habitat and the proximity of the Parkway to known occurrences, western burrowing
owl is assumed to be present within the Parkway.

California Yellow Warbler

The California yellow warbler (Dendroica petechia brewsteri) is a state species of special concern.  In
California, yellow warblers nest primarily in riparian corridors in and around the Bay Area, especially
those dominated by willows, cottonwoods, sycamores, or alders (Grinnell and Miller 1944), but in some
montane areas they also nest in a variety of shrub habitats (e.g., manzanita, ceanothus) far removed from
water (Grinnell et al. 1930; Beedy and Granholm 1985).

Yellow warblers feed primarily on arthropods and rarely on wild fruit.  Yellow warblers actively glean
insects from leaves and occasionally capture flying insects (Petit et al. 1990; Lowther et al. 1999).
Yellow warblers migrate to Central and South America annually.  Spring migration in central California
takes place from early April until late May, while fall migration begins in late July and lasts until mid-
October (Dunn and Garrett 1997).

Nesting by yellow warblers has never been recorded in the Parkway.  However, nesting habitat is present
along the entire Coyote Creek riparian corridor.  Yellow warblers are common migrants throughout the
region and habitats within the Parkway such as chaparral, riparian, and ornamental plantings, are suitable
migratory stopover habitats.

Nesting Raptors

Raptors such as red-tailed hawk (Buteo jamaicensis), Cooper’s hawk (Accipiter cooperii), red-shouldered
hawk (Buteo lineatus), and owls such as great horned owl (Bubo virginianus) nest in riparian and
woodland areas, including non-native woodland.  The breeding season for these species generally lasts
from February 1 to August 15.  A variety of tree-nesting raptors may nest in riparian habitat at Coyote
Creek, while ground-nesting raptors such as northern harrier (Circus cyaneus) may nest in grassland
habitat in the Parkway uplands.  No active raptor nests are currently identified within the Coyote Creek
Parkway or its vicinity but suitable nesting habitat is present and nests are highly likely throughout the
Parkway.  The potential for raptors to nest within the Parkway is high.



Bat Species

The Parkway offers viable, but moderately degraded (i.e. a majority of the habitat is in anthropogenic
structures and not natural roosting habitats) roosting habitat for special-status bat species.  Bat species
such as yuma myotis (Myotis yumanensis), long-legged myotis (Myotis volans), and long-eared myotis
(Myotis evotis) may roost and forage under older bridges over Coyote Creek and in adjacent riparian
habitat (newer bridges, such as the Highway 101 overpasses and the Bailey Avenue Bridge likely do not
provide suitable structure for roosting).  Most bat species are federal species of concern, and are therefore
protected.

Yuma Myotis.  Yuma myotis is a federal species of concern.  The species’ range extends from British
Columbia to central Mexico and inland from the Pacific coast as far as Idaho and west Texas.

Yuma myotis appears to be somewhat dependent on proximity to water bodies, drinking frequently and
generally feeding above ponds and streams.  The species appears to prefer structures such as buildings
and bridges for roosting, although mines, caves, and crevices are also used.  Open forests and woodland
are optimal habitat (Zeiner et al. 1990).

Long-Legged Myotis.  Long-legged myotis is a federal species of concern and a WBWG species of high
priority.  Common in California, it ranges from southeastern Alaska to central Mexico and from the
Pacific Coast inland as far as the Dakotas and west Texas (Warner and Czaplewski 1984; Bat
Conservation International 2002).

Long-legged myotis primarily inhabit coniferous forest habitats, although they may also occur in riparian
and desert habitats.  They generally forage over water, often on moths (Warner and Czaplewski 1984).
Nursery colonies are generally established in trees at least 100 years old with crevices or exfoliating bark,
but they may sometimes be found in rock crevices, cliffs, and buildings (Bat Conservation International
2002).

Long-Eared Myotis.  Long-eared myotis is a federal species of concern.  It occurs in a wide variety of
habitats throughout most of the western United States and southwestern Canada, although it is not
common in any particular one; coniferous forests and woodlands seem to be the preferred habitat types
(Zeiner et al. 1990; Bat Conservation International 2002).

These bats roost singly or in relatively small groups in buildings, mines, crevices, or hollow trees, as well
as under slabs of bark.  They may use caves as night roosts (Zeiner et al. 1990).  Although very little is
known of the species’ winter habits, it is presumed to hibernate (Arizona Game and Fish Department
1999).

Roosting Habitat

Bat species are often grouped together on the basis of their roosting habitat requirements.  Of the special-
status bat species that have potential to occur in the Parkway, Townsend’s big-eared bat, long-eared
myotis, fringed myotis, long-legged myotis, yuma myotis, and greater western mastiff bat are likely to be
found roosting in artificial structures throughout the Parkway, although they are known to roost in natural
features also.  Throughout central California, they are known to roost in abandoned buildings and bridges
but are also found in natural crevices, tree hollows, or other protected areas.  Other species, such as pallid
bat, western red bat, hoary bat, and California myotis, would be more likely to roost in natural features
rather than artificial structures.



Roosts are used during the daytime to seek refuge; at night between foraging excursions to rest, digest
prey, seek refuge from predators or poor weather conditions, or for social purposes; and in winter for
hibernation.  Adult females and their young use some particularly secure roosts as maternity roosts.  The
number of bats occupying a given roost can vary from a solitary individual to a large colony, depending
on the species.  Roosting sites are very sensitive to human disturbance, especially when bats are
hibernating or rearing young.

Bats may roost in virtually any of the buildings in the Parkway.  However, the highest quality roosting
habitat for bats is in the unoccupied buildings at the former Malaguerra Winery.  Bridges (especially at
Bailey Road) may provide moderate-quality roosting habitat.

Foraging Habitat

At dusk, bats leave their roosts to forage for insects in nearby ponds or riparian habitats.  Bats generally
prey on insect species that are locally abundant near water bodies.  Ecotone areas (areas of transition
between habitats) are also used as foraging areas.  The riparian area of Coyote Creek, Parkway Lakes, and
the Ogier Ponds has a high foraging potential for bat species.  The open water of the creek and ponds
provide an abundance of prey, and the location at the ecotone between the forest and grassland increases
the area’s value to bats that may roost nearby.  Moderate-quality foraging habitat is present in the
grasslands near the Ogier Ponds.  Both of these grassland areas are ecotone habitats located adjacent to
high-quality roosting habitat.

San Francisco Dusky-footed Woodrat

San Francisco dusky-footed woodrat (Neotoma fuscipes annectens) is a California species of special
concern.  This subspecies is known to occur in the hardwood forests and chaparral throughout the Bay
Area, including Santa Cruz Mountains.  Dusky-footed woodrat (N. fuscipes) is a common species
throughout much of California, occurring in the Coast Ranges, the Sierra Nevada foothills, and the
northeastern interior portion of the state.  The species occupies forest habitats with moderate canopy
cover and moderate to dense understory vegetation, as well as chaparral habitats (Zeiner et al. 1990).
Dusky-footed woodrats feed on a wide variety of plants, ranging from fungi to oaks.  They build large,
distinctive stick houses that can measure up to 8 feet in diameter.

The San Francisco dusky-footed woodrat is widely distributed in Santa Clara County. The District has
reported San Francisco dusky-footed woodrat in the flood control project riparian zone (located between
Highway 237 and Montague Expressway) on lower Coyote Creek and greater than ten miles from the
northern extent of the Parkway (SCVWD 2002) so the subspecies is likely to occur in the Parkway.

Central California Coast Steelhead ESU

The Central California Coast steelhead Evolutionary Significant Unit (ESU) is currently listed as
threatened under the federal ESA.  A population must satisfy two criteria to be considered an ESU: (1) it
must be substantially reproductively isolated from other conspecific population units; and (2) it must
represent an important component in the evolutionary legacy of a species (69 Fed. Reg. at 31355).  This
ESU includes all naturally spawned populations of steelhead in California streams from the Russian River
to Aptos Creek and the drainages of San Francisco and San Pablo Bays eastward to the Napa River
(inclusive), excluding the Delta.  Adult steelhead in this ESU enter rivers from October (in larger basins)
and late November (in smaller basins) and continue through June.  Adult spawning begins in November
(in larger basins) and December (in smaller basins) and can continue through April, with a peak in
February and March.  Adult steelhead are capable of spawning more than once, unlike Chinook salmon,



which die after spawning.  Juvenile steelhead spend up to 3 years rearing in freshwater.  Most juvenile
steelhead typically migrate to the ocean as streamflow declines and water temperature increases in April,
May, and June.  Before they migrate, juvenile steelhead undergo physiological changes (smoltification) to
prepare them for ocean life.  Steelhead live in the ocean generally from 1–3 years before returning to
fresh water to spawn.  Steelhead are known to occur in Penitencia Creek, a tributary to Coyote Creek.
The extent to which steelhead spawn and rear in the mainstem of Coyote Creek is not known.

Steelhead historically occurred throughout the Coyote Creek system. Human activities, primarily between
the early-to-mid 1900s and the present, have substantially disrupted salmonid migration and degraded
spawning and rearing habitats. Coyote and Anderson reservoirs, constructed in 1936 and 1950,
respectively, block access to approximately 200 square miles of the upper Coyote Creek watershed, or
approximately 56 percent of the total drainage (SCBWMI 2001). The Coyote Canal bypasses and
seasonally dewaters an approximately five-mile reach of Coyote Creek beginning at Coyote Diversion
Dam approximately 1.2 miles downstream from Anderson Reservoir.  The SCVWD through flood
control, water recharging, and water supply facilities within the Coyote Creek watershed and the Parkway
regulates flow in Coyote Creek.  In 1998, SCVWD and the CDFG entered into a joint effort to investigate
and implement habitat management alternatives for Chinook and steelhead. The Fisheries and Aquatic
Habitat Collaborative Effort (FAHCE) identified a five-mile stretch below Anderson Dan, and within the
Parkway boundaries, that could be restored through flow augmentation from Anderson Dam. FAHCE
also identified the Metcalf Percolation Ponds as a barrier to movement of salmonids through Coyote
Creek.

Fall-Run Chinook Salmon

Fall-run chinook salmon is a federal species of concern and a State Species of Special Concern.  On
March 9, 1998 (63 Federal Register [FR] 11481), a proposed rule to list fall-run chinook salmon as
threatened was issued, but on September 16, 1999 (64 FR 50393), a subsequent federal study determined
that the species did not warrant listing as threatened and downgraded it to candidate status.  Adult fall-run
chinook salmon migrate into rivers from July through December and spawn from early October through
late December.  Spawning typically peaks in October and November.  Eggs incubate from October
through March, and juveniles rear and smolts emigrate from January through June.  Unlike steelhead,
chinook salmon emigrate to the ocean within a few months following emergence from the gravel.  Fall-
run chinook salmon are known to occur in the lower portions of Coyote Creek (Leidy 2003) and can be
presumed to have access up to, at a minimum, Metcalf Dam, and possibly beyond with the installation of
the fish ladder in 1999.

Chinook salmon have been observed in Coyote Creek since the mid-1980s and successful reproduction
has been documented (SCBWMI 2001). Dr. Jerry Smith notes that most chinook salmon spawning occurs
in the lowermost reaches of Coyote Creek and Penitencia Creek, although adult chinook salmon have
been observed as far upstream as Metcalf Dam (Smith 1998). According to Smith, "The areas used for
spawning by chinook salmon all appear to have water temperature and water quality problems in summer,
but chinook salmon smolts should outmigrate in spring of their first year, before temperature and water
quality conditions decline” (Smith 1998). With the installation of the fish passage facility at Metcalf Dam,
it is reasonable to assume that Chinook can now migrate all the way up to Anderson Dam through the
entire length of the Parkway.  Habitat for Chinook is degraded, in terms of temperature, flow, and
entrainment risks throughout the Parkway.  Again, as identified under the FAHCE program, habitat for
chinook is limited in the Parkway, but can be improved via the measures discussed for Steelhead.
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Table 2.  Special-Status Plants Known to Occur or that May Occur in the Coyote Creek Parkway 

Legal Statusa

Common and Scientific Name
Federal/State/
CNPS Geographic Distribution Habitat Requirements

Habitat
present?

Likelihood to Occur within
Project Areab

Species with habitat present in study area and documented occurrences within one mile of the study area
Tiburon Indian paintbrush
Castilleja affinis ssp. neglecta

E/T/1B Southern inner north Coast Ranges,
northwestern San Francisco Bay region,
Marin, Napa and Santa Clara Counties

Serpentine grasslands Yes Moderate.  Documented
occurrences within one mile
of the study area.

Coyote ceanothus
Ceanothus ferrisae

E/–/1B Northeastern San Francisco Bay, Mount
Hamilton Range, Santa Clara County

Chaparral, coastal scrub, annual grassland, on
serpentine soils

Yes Moderate.  Documented
occurrences within one mile
of the study area.

Mt. Hamilton thistle
Cirsium fontinale var. campylon

SC/–/1B Mt. Hamilton Range, eastern San Francisco
Bay area, Alameda, Santa Clara, and
Stanislaus Counties

Freshwater seeps and streams on serpentine
outcrops,  chaparral, cismontaine woodland,
valley and foothill grassland, 400-2,500 feet

Yes High.  Reported by CNDDB
within the study area.

Santa Clara Valley dudleya
Dudleya setchellii

E/–/1B Santa Clara County Cismontane woodland, valley and foothill
grassland, serpentinite, rocky

Yes Moderate.  Documented
occurrences within one mile
of the study area.

Fragrant fritillary
Fritillaria liliacea

SC/–/1B Coast Ranges from Marin County to San
Benito County

Adobe soils of interior foothills, coastal
prairie, coastal scrub, annual grassland, often
on serpentinite, below 1,350 feet

Yes Moderate.  Documented
occurrences within one mile
of the study area.

Smooth lessingia
Lessingia micradenia var. glabrata

SC/–/1B Santa Clara County Chaparral on serpentinite, often on roadsides,
400-1,380'

Yes Moderate.  Documented
occurrences within one mile
of the study area.

Arcuate bush mallow
Malacothamnus arcuatus

–/–/1B Santa Clara, Santa Cruz, and San Mateo
Counties

Chaparral Yes Moderate.  Documented
occurrences within one mile
of the study area.

Hall’s bush mallow
Malacothamnus hallii

–/–/1B Alameda, Contra Costa, Merced, Santa
Clara, and Stanislaus Counties

Chaparral between 30-2,500' Yes Moderate.  Documented
occurrences within one mile
of the study area.

Metcalf Canyon jewel-flower
Streptanthus albidus ssp. albidus

E/–/1B Santa Clara County Valley and foothill grassland, on serpentinite Yes Moderate.  Documented
occurrences within one mile
of the study area.

Most beautiful jewel-flower
Streptanthus albidus ssp. peramoenus

–/–/1B Eastern San Francisco Bay area, Central
south coastal outer ranges.  Alameda, Contra
Costa, and Santa Clara Counties

Chaparral, annual grassland, on ridges and
slopes on serpentinite outcrops, 450-3,200'

Yes Moderate.  Documented
occurrences within one mile
of the study area.

Species with habitat present in study area
Bent-flowered fiddleneck
Amsinckia lunaris

–/–/1B Inner North Coast Ranges, San Francisco
Bay Area, west-central Great Valley

Coastal bluff scrub, valley and foothill
grasslands, cismontane woodlands, from 10-
1,645 feet (3-500 m)

Yes Lowc

Santa Cruz manzanita
Arctostaphylos andersonii

SC/–/1B Western San Francisco Bay region, Santa
Cruz mountains.  Santa Clara, Santa Cruz,
and San Mateo Counties

Chaparral and edges of broad-leaved upland
forest, chaparral, north coast coniferous forest,
below 2,300 feet

Yes Lowc

Brittlescale
Atriplex depressa

SC/–/1B Sacramento Valley and valleys of adjacent
foothills on west side of San Joaquin Valley

Alkali grassland, alkali meadow, alkali scrub,
chenopod scrub, playas, valley and foothill
grasslands on alkaline or clay soils, below
660'

Yes Lowc
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Legal Statusa

Common and Scientific Name
Federal/State/
CNPS Geographic Distribution Habitat Requirements

Habitat
present?

Likelihood to Occur within
Project Areab

Big-scale balsamroot
Balsamorhiza macrolepis var.
macrolepis

–/–/1B San Francisco Bay region, Sierra Nevada
foothills, Coast Ranges, eastern Cascade
Ranges, Sacramento Valley

Rocky annual grassland and fields, foothill
woodland hillsides, sometimes serpentine,
below 4,600'

Yes Lowc

Chaparral harebell
Campanula exigua

–/–/1B San Francisco Bay region, northern inner
south Coast Ranges, Alameda, Contra Costa,
San Benito, Santa Clara, and Stanislaus
Counties

Rocky areas in chaparral, usually on
serpentinite

Yes Lowc

Bristly sedge
Carex comosa

–/–/2 Scattered occurrences throughout California,
Oregon and Washington

Wet places and lake margins Yes Lowc

Deceiving sedge
Carex saliniformis

–/–/1B North Coast, Central Coast, Humboldt,
Mendocino, Santa Cruz*, and Sonoma
Counties

Moist areas in coastal prairie, coastal scrub,
meadows, coastal salt marshes, and swamps,
10-750'

Yes Lowc

Congdon’s tarplant
Centromadia parryi ssp. congdonii

SC/–/1B East San Francisco Bay Area, Salinas
Valley, Los Osos Valley

Annual grassland, on lower slopes, flats, and
swales, sometimes on alkaline or saline soils,
below 700 feet.  Blooms June-Nov.

Yes Lowc

Scott’s Valley spineflower
Chorizanthe robusta var. hartwegiana

E/–/1B Scott’s Valley in Santa Cruz County Annual grassland, on soils derived from
sedimentary rocks

Yes Very low, outside of known
distribution.

San Francisco collinsia
Collinsia multicolor

–/–/1B Northern and central central coast, northern
outer south Coast Ranges.  Monterey, Santa
Cruz, San Francisco, and San Mateo
Counties

Closed-cone coniferous forest, coastal scrub Yes Lowc

Loma Prieta hoita
Hoita strobilina

SC/-/1B Alameda, Contra Costa, Santa Clara, and
Santa Cruz Counties

Chaparral, cismontane woodland, riparian
woodland (usually serpentinite), 100-2,000’

Yes Lowc

Santa Cruz tarplant
Holocarpha macradenia

T/E/1B Coastal California from Marin County to San
Luis Obispo County

Coastal prairie and annual grasslands, on
sandy, clay soils, 30-900'. Blooms June-Oct.

Yes Lowc

Legenere
Legenere limosa

SC/–/1B Primarily located in the lower Sacramento
Valley, also from north Coast Ranges,
northern San Joaquin Valley and the Santa
Cruz mountains.

Deep, seasonally wet habitats such as vernal
pools, ditches, marsh edges, and river banks,
below 500 feet.  Blooms April-June.

Yes Lowc

Robust monardella
Monardella villosa ssp. globosa

–/–/1B North Coast Ranges and Eastern San
Francisco Bay Area; Alameda, Contra Costa,
Humboldt, Lake, Marin, Napa, San Mateo,
and Sonoma Counties

Oak woodland and grassy openings in
chaparral

Yes Lowc

San Francisco popcornflower
Plagiobothrys diffusus

SC/E/1B Santa Cruz and San Francisco* Counties Coastal prairie, valley and foothill grassland Yes Lowc

Rayless ragwort
Senecio aphanactis

–/–/2 Scattered locations in central western and
southwestern California, from Alameda
County to San Diego County

Oak woodland, coastal scrub, open sandy or
rocky areas, on alkaline soils; 15-800 meters

Yes Lowc

Maple-leaved checkerbloom
Sidalcea malachroides

–/–/1B North coast and northern central coast from
Humboldt County to Monterey County,
Oregon

Coastal scrub, perennial grassland, Redwood
forest, Douglas-fir forest, in open, often
disturbed areas, 5-2,300'

Yes Lowc
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Habitat
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Mt. Hamilton jewel-flower
Streptanthus callistus

–/–/1B Santa Clara County Chaparral, cismontane woodland Yes Lowc

Showy Indian clover
Trifolium amoenum

E/–/1B Coast Range foothills, San Francisco Bay
region, Mendocino County to Santa Clara
County

Low elevation grasslands, including swales
and disturbed areas, sometimes on serpentine
soils.  Blooms April-June.

Yes Lowc

Santa Cruz clover
Trifolium buckwestiorum

–/–/1B Monterey, Santa Cruz, and Sonoma Counties Broadleafed upland forest
cismontane woodland, coastal prairie /
margins

Yes Lowc

Species without habitat present in study area
Alkali milk-vetch
Astragalus tener var. tener

–/–/1B Merced, Solano, and Yolo Counties;
historically more widespread

Grassy flats and vernal pool margins, on alkali
soils, below 200'

No None

San Joaquin spearscale
Atriplex joaquiniana

SC/–/1B West edge of Central Valley from Glenn
County to Tulare County

Alkali grassland, alkali scrub, alkali meadows,
saltbush scrub, below 1,000'

No None

Ben Lomond spineflower
Chorizanthe pungens var.
hartwegiana

E/–/1B Northern and central central coast, San
Francisco Bay, Santa Cruz County

Lower montane coniferous forest, specifically
maritime ponderosa pine sandhills

No None

Monterey spineflower
Chorizanthe pungens var. pungens

T/–/1B Northern and central coast; San Francisco
Bay; Monterey, Santa Cruz, and San Luis
Obispo* Counties

Maritime chaparral, cismontane woodland,
coastal dunes, coastal scrub, valley and
foothill grassland, sandy soils

No None

Robust spineflower
Chorizanthe robusta var. robusta

E/–/1B Central coastal California, Alameda*,
Monterey, San Francisco*, San Mateo*,
Santa Clara*, and Santa Cruz Counties

Coastal bluff scrub, coastal dunes openings in
cismontane woodland, on sandy soil

No None

Point Reyes bird’s-beak
Cordylanthus maritimus ssp. palustris

SC/–/1B Coastal Northern California,  Humboldt
County to Santa Clara County

Coastal salt marsh No None

Mt. Hamilton coreopsis
Coreopsis hamiltonii

SC/–/1B Eastern San Francisco Bay, Santa Clara and
Stanislaus Counties

Steep shale talus slopes of cismontane
woodland

No None

Hospital Canyon larkspur
Delphinium californicum ssp. interius

SC/–/1B Inner South Coast Ranges, eastern San
Francisco Bay, Alameda, Contra Costa,
Merced, San Benito, Santa Clara, San
Joaquin, and San Luis Obispo Counties

Openings in chaparral, mesic cismontane
woodland, on moist slopes and ravines, 750-
3,600'

No,
elevation of
study area
too low.

None

Brandegee’s eriastrum
Eriastrum brandegeeae

–/–/1B Contra Costa, Colusa, Glenn, Lake, Santa
Clara, and Tehama Counties

Chaparral, Cismontane woodland on volcanic
soils

No None

Tracy’s eriastrum
Eriastrum tracyi

–/R/1B Colusa, Glenn, Santa Clara, Tehama, and
Trinity Counties

Chaparral, cismontane woodland, on gravelly
shale or clay soils, often in open areas, 1,000-
2,500'

No,
elevation of
study area
too low.

None
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too low.
Hoover’s button-celery
Eryngium aristulatum var. hooveri

SC/–/4 San Benito, Santa Clara, and San Luis
Obispo Counties

Vernal pools No None

Santa Cruz wallflower
Erysimum teretifolium

E/E/1B Santa Cruz County Chaparral, lower montane coniferous forest,
inland marine sands

No None

Contra Costa goldfields
Lasthenia conjugens

E/–/1B Scattered occurrences in Coast Range valleys
and southwest edge of Sacramento Valley,
Alameda, Contra Costa, Mendocino, Napa,
Santa Barbara*, Santa Clara*, and Solano
Counites.  Historically distributed through
the north coast, southern Sacramento Valley,
San Francisco Bay region and the south
coast.

Alkaline or saline vernal pools and swales,
below 700'

No None

Delta tule pea
Lathyrus jepsonii var. jepsonii

SC/–/1B Central valley, especially the San Francisco
Bay region, Alameda, Contra Costa, Fresno,
Marin, Napa, Sacramento, San Benito, Santa
Clara, San Joaquin, and Solano Counties

Coastal and estuarine marshes, below 1000' No None

Mt. Hamilton lomatium
Lomatium observatorium

–/–/1B Endemic to Mount Hamilton Oak woodland, between 1219-1330 m;
blooms March-May

No None. Oak woodland present
but elevations are too low.

Oregon meconella
Meconella oregana

–/–/1B Contra Costa and Santa Clara Counties, also
known from Oregon, Washington and
elsewhere

Coastal prairie, coastal scrub, not in Jepson
Manual, 750-1500 ft

No, study
area
elevation too
low

None

Prostrate navarettia
Navarettia prostrata

N

–/–/1B Alameda, Los Angeles, Merced, Monterey,
Orange, Riverside, San Bernardino, and San
Diego Counties

Mesic sites in alkaline valley and foothill
grassland, coastal scrub, vernal pools

No None

Santa Cruz Mtns. beardtongue
Penstemon rattanii var. kleei

–/–/1B Santa Clara and Santa Cruz Counties Chaparral, lower montane coniferous forest,
North Coast coniferous forest, 1,300–3,600
feet, flowers May-Jun

No, study
area
elevation too
low

None

Mount Diablo phacelia
Phacelia phacelioides

SC/–/1B South Coast Ranges from Contra Costa
County to San Benito County

Chaparral, oak woodland, adjacent to trails, on
rock outcrops and talus slopes, 2,000-3,000'

No, study
area
elevation too
low

None

Hairless popcorn-flower
Plagiobothrys glaber

–/–/1A Coastal valleys from Marin County to San
Benito Counties

Alkaline meadows, coastal salt marsh No None

Scotts Valley polygonum
Polygonum hickmanii

FC/–/1B Endemic to Scotts Valley, Santa Cruz
County

Annual grassland, on Purisima sandstone with
a thin soil layer, vernally moist due to runoff.

No None

Rock sanicle
Sanicula saxatilis

–/R/1B Contra Costa and Santa Clara Counties Bedrock outcrops and talus slopes in chaparral
or oak woodland, 2,000-4,100'

No, study
area
elevation too
low.

None
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a Status explanations:

Federal

E = listed as endangered under the federal Endangered Species Act.
T = listed as threatened under the federal Endangered Species Act.
PE = proposed for federal listing as endangered under the federal Endangered Species Act.
PT = proposed for federal listing as threatened under the federal Endangered Species Act.
C = species for which USFWS has on file sufficient information on biological vulnerability and threat(s) to support issuance of a proposed rule to list.
SC = species of concern; species for which existing information indicates it may warrant listing but for which substantial biological information to support a proposed rule is lacking.
– = no listing.

State

E = listed as endangered under the California Endangered Species Act.
T = listed as threatened under the California Endangered Species Act.
R = listed as rare under the California Native Plant Protection Act.  This category is no longer used for newly listed plants, but some plants previously listed as rare retain this designation.
CE = candidate species for listing as endangered under the California Endangered Species Act
SSC = species of special concern in California.
– = no listing.

California Native Plant Society
1A = List 1A species:  presumed extinct in California.
1B = List 1B species:  rare, threatened, or endangered in California and elsewhere.
2 = List 2 species:  rare, threatened, or endangered in California but more common elsewhere.
3 = List 3 species:  plants about which more information is needed to determine their status.
4 = List 4 species: plants of limited distribution.
– = no listing.

    *       =    known populations believed extirpated from that County
    ?       =    population location within County uncertain

bDefinitions of levels of Occurrence likelihood:

High: Known occurrence of plant in region from Natural Diversity Data Base, or other documents in the vicinity of the project; or presence of suitable habitat conditions and suitable microhabitat conditions.

Moderate:  Known occurrence of plant in region from Natural Diversity Data Base, or other documents in the vicinity of the project; or presence of suitable habitat conditions but suitable microhabitat conditions
are not present.

Low: Plant not known to occur in the region from the Natural Diversity Data Base, or other documents in the vicinity of the project; or habitat conditions of poor quality.

cThe probability of occurrence of special status plant species with habitat in study area but no documented occurrences is low, because park staff routinely survey the study area and have mapped notable plant
populations, including some of the documented special status plant occurrences in the project vicinity.  However, no botanical surveys of the study area have been conducted with the specific purpose of
determining whether these special status plant species are present.  Therefore, there is a low probability that there may be undocumented special status plant occurrences in the study area.  UPDATE WITH
INFO ON PLANT SURVEYS OF STUDY AREA.



Table 3.  Special-Status Wildlife Known to Occur or that May Occur in the Coyote Creek Parkway 

Status a

Common and Scientific Name Federal/State California Distribution Habitats
Potential for Occurrence
in Project Area

INVERTEBRATES

Opler’s longhorn moth
Adela oplerella SC/-- Vicinity of San Francisco Bay Serpentine soils, grasslands

Low - CNDDB records the species within 2 miles of
the corridor, but there are no areas of serpentine soils
in the Parkway. Neither species nor appropriate
habitats observed during field visit.

Bay checkerspot butterfly
Euphydryas editha bayensis T/-- Vicinity of San Francisco Bay

Native grasslands on outcrops of
serpentine soil; California plantain and
owls clover are host plants

Moderate - USFWS records the species within 2
miles of the corridor, but there are no areas of
serpentine soils in the Parkway. Species not observed
during field visit. It is likely that the species could be
present in the parkway.

Edgewood blind harvestman
Calicina (=Sitalcina) minor SC/— Santa Clara and San Mateo Counties

Open grassland in areas with serpentine
bedrock

Low - CNDDB records the species within 2 miles of
the corridor, but there are no areas of serpentine soils
in the Parkway. Neither species nor appropriate
habitats observed during field visit.

Ricksecker’s water scavenger beetle
Hydrochara rickseckeri SC/--

San Francisco Bay Area including San
Mateo, Sonoma, Alameda, and Marin
Counties; Also in Solano and
Sacramento Counties

Aquatic in vernal pools, ponds, and
seasonal wetlands

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Hom’s microblind harvestman
Microcina homi SC/-- Serpentine rocks

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Jung’smicroblind harvestman
Microcina juni SC/-- Serpentine rocks

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Unsilvered fritillary butterfly
speyeria adiaste adiaste

SC/-- San Mateo and Santa Cruz Counties
Glades in redwood forests, mixed
coniferous forest

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

AMPHIBIANS

California tiger salamander

Ambystoma californiense
T/SSC

Central Valley, including Sierra Nevada
foothills, up to approximately 1,000
feet, and coastal region from Butte
County south to Santa Barbara County

Small ponds, lakes, or vernal pools in
grasslands and oak woodlands for larvae;
rodent burrows, rock crevices, or fallen
logs for cover for adults and for summer
dormancy

Moderate –Appropriate habitat available in the
Parkway corridor but degraded to varying degrees.
Several CNDDB records within 2 miles of the
Parkway boundary, but none in the Parkway.  Species
not observed during field visit
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California red-legged frog
Rana aurora draytoni T/SSC

Found along the coast and coastal
mountain ranges of California from
Humboldt County to San Diego
County; Sierra Nevada (mid-elevations
[above 1,000 feet] from Butte County
to Fresno County)

Permanent and semipermanent aquatic
habitats, such as creeks and coldwater
ponds, with emergent and submergent
vegetation and riparian species along the
edges; may estivate in rodent burrows or
cracks during dry periods

Moderate –Appropriate habitat available in the
Parkway corridor. CNDDB records within the
Parkway corridor.

Foothill yellow-legged frog
Rana boylii SC/SSC

Occurs in the Klamath, Cascade, north
Coast, south Coast, Transverse, and
Sierra Nevada Ranges up to
approximately 6,000 feet

Creeks or rivers in woodland, forest,
mixed chaparral, and wet meadow habitats
with rock and gravel substrate and low
overhanging vegetation along the edge.
Usually found near riffles with rocks and
sunny banks nearby.

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Western spadefoot toad
Spea hammondii

SC/SSC
Sierra Nevada foothills, Central Valley,
Coast Ranges, coastal counties in
southern California

Shallow streams with riffles and seasonal
wetlands, such as vernal pools in annual
grasslands and oak woodlands.

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

REPTILES

California horned lizard
Phrynosoma coronatum frontale SC/SSC

Sacramento Valley, including foothills,
south to southern California; Coast
Ranges south of Sonoma County;
below 4,000 feet in northern California

Grasslands, brushlands, woodlands, and
open coniferous forest with sandy or loose
soil; requires abundant ant colonies for
foraging

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Silvery legless lizard
Anniella pulchra pulchra SC/SSC

Along the Coast, Transverse, and
Peninsular Ranges from Contra Costa
County to San Diego County with
spotty occurrences in the San Joaquin
Valley

Habitats with loose soil for burrowing or
thick duff or leaf litter; often forages in
leaf litter at plant bases; may be found on
beaches, sandy washes, and in woodland,
chaparral, and riparian areas

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Southwestern pond turtle
Clemmys marmorata pallida SC/SSC

Occurs along the central coast of
California east to the Sierra Nevada and
along the southern California coast
inland to the Mojave and Sonora
Deserts; range overlaps with that of the
northwestern pond turtle throughout the
Delta and in the Central Valley

Woodlands, grasslands, and open forests;
aquatic habitats, such as ponds, marshes,
or streams, with rocky or muddy bottoms
and vegetation for cover and food

None - No CNDDB records within 2 miles for this
subspecies. Not consistent with the range for this
subspecies of C. marmorata.
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Northwestern pond turtle
Clemmys marmorata marmorata --/SSC

Occurs from the Oregon border of Del
Norte and Siskiyou Counties south
along the coast to San Francisco Bay,
inland through the Sacramento Valley,
and on the western slope of Sierra
Nevada

Occupies ponds, marshes, rivers, streams,
and irrigation canals with muddy or rocky
bottoms and with watercress, cattails,
water lilies, or other aquatic vegetation in
woodlands, grasslands, and open forests

High –Suitable habitat available throughout the
Parkway corridor. CNDDB records within 2 miles of
the Parkway boundary, but not in the Parkway.
Species not observed during field visit

San Joaquin whipsnake
Masticophis flagellum ruddocki --/SSC

From Colusa county in the Sacramento
Valley southward to the grapevine in
the San Joaquin Valley and westward
into the inner coast ranges.  An isolated
population occurs at Sutter Buttes.
Known elevational range from 20 to
900 meters

Occurs in open, dry, vegetative
associations with little or no tree cover.  It
occurs in valley grassland and saltbush
scrub associations.  Often occurs in
association with mammal burrows

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

BIRDS

Marbled murrelet
Brachyrmphus marmoratus

SC/T

Marine subtidal and pelagic habitats
and coastal coniferous forests from
Oregon border to Imperial Beach, San
Diego

Old-growth conifer (especially redwood
and Douglas-fir) forests near the coast

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

American peregrine falcon
Falco peregrinus anatum

SC/D

Permanent resident along the north and
south Coast Ranges.  May summer in
the Cascade and Klamath Ranges and
through the Sierra Nevada to Madera
County.  Winters in the Central Valley
south through the Transverse and
Peninsular Ranges and the plains east of
the Cascade Range

Nests and roosts on protected ledges of
high cliffs, usually adjacent to lakes,
rivers, or marshes that support large prey
populations

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Bald eagle
Haliaeetus leucocephalus

T/E

Nests in Siskiyou, Modoc, Trinity,
Shasta, Lassen, Plumas, Butte, Tehama,
Lake, and Mendocino Counties and in
the Lake Tahoe Basin.  Reintroduced
into central coast.  Winter range
includes the rest of California, except
the southeastern deserts, very high
altitudes in the Sierra Nevada, and east
of the Sierra Nevada south of Mono
County

In western North America, nests and
roosts in coniferous forests within 1 mile
of a lake, reservoir, stream, or the ocean

None - Inappropriate habitat composition at Anderson
Reservoir and in the vicinity of the Parkway corridor.
No CNDDB records within 2 miles. Species not
observed during field visit.
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Bell’s sage sparrow

Amphispiza belli belli
SC/SSC

Western Sierra foothills from El
Dorado County south to Mariposa
County, inner Coast Ranges from
Shasta County southward, extending to
vicinity of coast from Marin County to
San Diego County; from southern San
Benito County to San Bernardino
County.

Prefers chaparral habitats dominated by
chamise

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Black swift
Cypseloides niger

SC/SSC

Breeds very locally in the Sierra
Nevada and Cascade Range, the San
Gabriel, San Bernardino, and San
Jacinto mountains, and in coastal bluffs
from San Mateo county south to near
San Luis Obispo county

Nests in moist crevice or cave on sea cliffs
above the surf, or on cliffs behind, or
adjacent to, waterfalls in deep canyons

Low - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  CNDDB records within 2 miles of
the Parkway. Species not observed during field visit.

Burrowing Owl
Athene cunicularia SC/SSC

Lowlands throughout California,
including the Central Valley,
northeastern plateau, southeastern
deserts, and coastal areas; rare along
south coast

Rodent burrows in sparse grassland,
desert, and agricultural habitats

Moderate –Appropriate, but fragmented habitat
available in the Parkway corridor. CNDDB records
within 2 miles of the Parkway boundary, but not in
the Parkway.  Neither species or burrows observed
during field visit

California least tern
Sterna antillarum browni

E/E

Nests on beaches along the San
Francisco Bay and along the southern
California coast from southern San Luis
Obispo County south to San Diego
County

Nests on sandy, upper ocean beaches, and
occasionally uses mudflats; forages on
adjacent surf line, estuaries, or the open
ocean

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Costa’s Hummingbird
Calypte costae

SC/--

Commonly found in the far west region
of the United States and Mexico with a
northern limit of central California and
a southern limit of central Mexico.

Found in primarily desert-like habitats. An
arid climate is preferred, with plants such
as the Joshua tree (Yucca brevifolia) and
cholla cactus (Opuntia acanthocarpa).

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Ferruginous hawk
Buteo regalis

SC/SSC

Does not nest in California; winter
visitor along the coast from Sonoma
County to San Diego County, east-ward
to the Sierra Nevada foothills and
south-eastern deserts, the Inyo-White
Mountains, the plains east of the
Cascade Range, and Siskiyou County

Open terrain in plains and foothills where
ground squirrels and other prey are
available

Low - Appropriate foraging habitat in the Parkway
corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2 miles. Species
not observed during field visit.

Golden eagle
Aquila chrysaetos

--/SSC
Low - Appropriate foraging habitat in the Parkway
corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2 miles. Species
not observed during field visit.
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not observed during field visit.

Lawrence’s goldfinch
Carduelis lawrencei

SC/--

The breeding range of the species is
confined to the Central Valley and
coastal foothills of California, as well
as the northern portion of Baja
California.

Typically nest in arid, open woodlands
near chaparral, weed fields, and small
bodies of water.

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Lewis’ woodpecker
Melanerpes lewis

SC/--

The breeding range approximately
follows the distribution of Ponderosa
Pine and extends from southern British
Columbia, east to Colorado, south
through New Mexico, and west to the
Pacific coast.

Breed in open forests of pine or
cottonwood with ground cover, snags, and
insects. Ponderosa pine forests are
preferred at higher elevations while
riparian woodlands dominated by
cottonwoods are preferred at lower
elevations.

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Little willow flycatcher
Empidonax traillii brewsteri

SC/E

Summers along the western Sierra
Nevada from El Dorado to Madera
County, in the Cascade and northern
Sierra Nevada in Trinity, Shasta,
Tahama, Butte, and Plumas Counties,
and along the eastern Sierra Nevada
from Lassen to Inyo County

Riparian areas and large wet meadows
with abundant willows.  Usually found in
riparian habitats during migration

Low - Appropriate foraging habitat in the Parkway
corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2 miles. Species
not observed during field visit.

Loggerhead Shrike
Lanius ludovicianus

SC/SSC

Resident and winter visitor in lowlands
and foothills throughout California; rare
on coastal slope north to Mendocino
County, occurring only in winter

Prefers open habitats with scattered
shrubs, trees, posts, fences, utility lines, or
other perches

Low - Appropriate foraging habitat in the Parkway
corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2 miles. Species
not observed during field visit.

Long-billed Curlew
Numenius americanus SC/SSC

Nests in northeastern California in
Modoc, Siskiyou, and Lassen Counties;
winters along coast or in interior valleys
west of Sierra Nevada

Nests at high-elevation grasslands adjacent
to lakes or marshes during migration and
in winter; frequents coastal beaches and
mudflats or interior grasslands and
agricultural fields

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Allen’s hummingbird
Selasphorus sasin

SC/--
Breed in a narrow strip along the
Pacific coast from southwest Oregon to
southern California.

Inhabits mixed evergreen, riparian
woodlands, eucalyptus and cypress groves,
oak woodlands, and coastal scrub areas in
breeding season.

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

Rufous hummingbird
Selasphorus rufous

SC/--

Breed from the northern California
north and east through Idaho, Oregon,
Washington, and Montana, and north
through British Columbia and Alberta
to southern Alaska and Yukon.

Inhabits areas undergoing secondary
succession aged 16-120 years and mature
forests over 120 years old.

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.
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to southern Alaska and Yukon.

Tricolored Blackbird
Agelaius tricolor SC/SSC

Largely endemic to California;
permanent residents in the Central
Valley from Butte County to Kern
County; at scattered coastal locations
from Marin County south to San Diego
County; breeds at scattered locations in
Lake, Sonoma, and Solano Counties;
rare nester in Siskiyou, Modoc, and
Lassen Counties

Nests in dense colonies in emergent marsh
vegetation, such as tules and cattails, or
upland sites with blackberries, nettles,
thistles, and grainfields; nesting habitat
must be large enough to support 50 pairs;
probably requires water at or near the
nesting colony; requires large foraging
areas, including marshes, pastures,
agricultural wetlands, dairies, and feedlots,
where insect prey is abundant

Low - suitable, albeit degraded habitat in the
Parkway; CNDDB record from inventory area. No
recorded sightings since 1989 in the area. Species not
observed during field visit

Vaux’s swift
Chaetura vauxi

--/SSC

Coastal belt from Del Norte County
south to Santa Cruz County and in mid
elevation forests of the Sierra Nevada
and Cascade Range

Nests in hollow, burned-out tree trunks in
large conifers

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles. Species not observed during field visit.

White-tailed Kite
Elanus leucurus --/FP

Lowland areas west of Sierra Nevada
from head of Sacramento Valley south,
including coastal valleys and foothills
to western San Diego County at the
Mexico border

Low foothills or valley areas with valley
or live oaks, riparian areas, and marshes
near open grasslands for foraging

Low - Appropriate foraging habitat in the Parkway
corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2 miles. Species
not observed during field visit.

MAMMALS

Fringed myotis
Myotis thysanodes

SC/--
Occurs throughout California except the
southeastern deserts and the Central
Valley

Found in a wide variety of habitats from
low desert scrub to high elevation
coniferous forests.  Day and night roosts in
caves, mines, trees, buildings, and rock
crevices

Low  - Minimal appropriate foraging and roosting
habitat in the Parkway corridor.  No occurrence
records in the vicinity of the Parkway, but could
occur in the Parkway.

Great western mastiff-bat
Eumops perotis camifornicus

SC/--

Recorded from Butte County southward
in the western lowlands through the
southern California coastal basins and
the western portions of the southeastern
desert region

Favor rugged, rocky areas where suitable
crevices are available for day-roosts, but
will roost in vacated buildings and other
structures that mimic native habitat.

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No occurrence records in the
vicinity of the Parkway. Species not observed during
field visit.

Long-eared myotis
Myotis evotis

SC/--
Occurs throughout California except the
southeastern deserts and the Central
Valley

Occurs primarily in high elevation
coniferous forests, but also found in mixed
hardwood/conifer, high desert, and humid
coastal conifer habitats

Moderate- Appropriate foraging and roosting habitat
in the Parkway corridor.  No occurrence records in
the vicinity of the Parkway, but likely occurs in the
Parkway.
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Long-legged myotis
Myotis volans

SC/--
Mountains throughout California,
including ranges in the Mojave desert

Most common in woodlands and forests
above 4,000 feet, but occurs from sea level
to 11,000 feet

Moderate- Appropriate foraging and roosting habitat
in the Parkway corridor.  No occurrence records in
the vicinity of the Parkway, but likely occurs in the
Parkway.

Pacific western big-eared bat
Corynorhinus townsendii townsendii

SC/SSC
Coastal regions from Del Norte County
south to Santa Barbara County

Roosts in caves, tunnels, mines, and dark
attics of abandoned buildings with low
ceilings.  Very sensitive to disturbances
and may abandon a roost after one onsite
visit

Moderate- Appropriate foraging and roosting habitat
in the Parkway corridor.  No occurrence records in
the vicinity of the Parkway, but likely occurs in the
Parkway.

Small footed myotis
Myotis ciliolabrum

SC/--

Ranges across the western half of North
America from British Columbia,
Alberta, and Saskatchewan in Canada,
throughout most of the United States
west of the 100th Meridian, and into
central Mexico.

Occurs in deserts, chaparral, riparian
zones, and western coniferous forest; it is
most common above pinon-juniper forest.
Known to roost singly or in small groups
in cliff and rock crevices, buildings,
concrete overpasses, caves, and mines.

Low  - Minimal appropriate foraging and roosting
habitat in the Parkway corridor.  No occurrence
records in the vicinity of the Parkway, but could
occur in the Parkway.

Yuma myotis
Myotis yumanensis

SC/--
Common and widespread throughout
most of California except the Colorado
and Mojave deserts

Found in a wide variety of habitats from
sea level to 11,000 ft., but uncommon
above 8,000 ft.  Optimal habitat is open
forests and woodlands near water bodies

Moderate- Appropriate foraging and roosting habitat
in the Parkway corridor.  No occurrence records in
the vicinity of the Parkway, but likely occurs in the
Parkway.

San Francisco dusky-footed woodrat
Neotoma fuscipes annectens

SC/SSC
Hardwood forests and chaparral
throughout the Bay Area, including
Santa Cruz mountains

Riparian, chaparral, redwood, and mixed
evergreen forest habitats

Moderate- Appropriate quality and quantity of habitat
in the Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records in or
within 2 miles of the parkway.

Riparian brush rabbit
Sylvilagus bachmani riparius

E/E

Limited to San Joaquin County at
Caswell State Park near the confluence
of the Stanislaus and San Joaquin
Rivers and Paradise Cut area on Union
Pacific right-of-way lands

Native valley riparian habitats with large
clumps of dense shrubs, low-growing
vines, and some tall shrubs and trees

None – Appropriate, but degraded habitat in the
vicinity of the Parkway corridor.  The Parkway is
well outside the current known range of the species.
No CNDDB records within 2 miles. Species not
observed during field visit.

San Joaquin kit fox
Vulpes macrotis mutica E/T

Principally occurs in the San Joaquin
Valley and adjacent open foothills to
the west; recent records from 17
counties extending from Kern County
north to Contra Costa County

Saltbush scrub, grassland, oak, savanna,
and freshwater scrub

Low- Appropriate, but degraded habitat in the
Parkway corridor and disconnected from known
populations.  Habitat fragmentation and human
disturbance likely precludes the species from the
corridor.  No CNDDB records in or within 2 miles of
the parkway. Last sighting of the species in the
general area was in Morgan Hill in the early 1970’s.

FISH
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Central California coast steelhead
Onchorhynchus mykiss T/--

Freshwater streams from Russian River
to Soquel Creek, Santa Cruz County,
inclusive.

Cold, clear water with clean gravel of
appropriate size for spawning.  Most
spawning occurs in headwater streams.
Steelhead migrate to the ocean to feed and
grow until sexually mature.

High – Appropriate habitat, but severely degraded
temperature and movement conditions in the stream
corridor.

Central Valley Spring run chinook
salmon
Oncorhynchus tshawytscha

T/T

Sacramento River and its tributaries,
San Joaquin River and its tributaries;
tributaries to the south San Francisco
Bay

Cool, clear water with spawning gravel;
migrate to the ocean to feed and grow until
sexually mature

None – Strays from this ESU have not been
genetically identified in the accessible reaches of
Coyote Creek and have not been observed during
time periods consistent with a Spring-run population.

Central Valley Fall-run chinook
salmon
Oncorhynchus tshawytscha

C/SSC

Sacramento River and its tributaries,
San Joaquin River and its tributaries;
tributaries to the south San Francisco
Bay

Cool, clear water with spawning gravel;
migrate to the ocean to feed and grow until
sexually mature

High – Appropriate habitat, but severely degraded
temperature and movement conditions in the stream
corridor.  Species is known to stray into the system
due to chemical cues from imported Delta water.

Central Valley steelhead
Onchorhynchus mykiss T/--

Sacramento River and its tributaries,
San Joaquin River and its tributaries;
tributaries to the South San Francisco
Bay

Cold, clear water with clean gravel of
appropriate size for spawning.  Most
spawning occurs in headwater streams.
Steelhead migrate to the ocean to feed and
grow until sexually mature.

None – Strays from this ESU have not been
genetically identified in the accessible reaches of
Coyote Creek

Delta Smelt
Hypomesus transpacificus

T/T

Found only from the Suisun Bay
upstream through the Delta in Contra
Costa, Sacramento, San Joaquin,
Solano and Yolo counties.

Live along the freshwater edge of the
mixing zone (saltwater-freshwater
interface), where the salinity is
approximately 2 ppt.

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles.

Longfin smelt
Spirinchus thaleichthys

SC/--

Range from Monterey Bay northward
to Hinchinbrook Island, Prince William
Sound Alaska. In California, they have
been commonly collected from San
Francisco Bay, Eel River, Humboldt
Bay and Klamath River.

Found close to shore, in brackish areas of
bays and estuaries and ascends coastal
streams to spawn.

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles.

Sacramento Splittail
Pogonichthys macrolepidotus

SC/--
Found only in California's Central
Valley where they were once widely
distributed in lakes and rivers.

Primarily freshwater fish, but are tolerant
of moderate salinity and can live in water
with salinities of 10-18 parts per thousand.
Require flooded vegetation for spawning
and rearing.

None - Inappropriate habitat in the vicinity of the
Parkway corridor.  No CNDDB records within 2
miles.
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Status explanations:

Federal
E = listed as endangered under the federal Endangered Species Act.
T = listed as threatened under the federal Endangered Species Act.
PT = proposed for federal listing as threatened under the federal Endangered Species Act.
D = delisted as threatened/endangered under the federal Endangered Species Act.
C = species for which USFWS has on file sufficient information on biological vulnerability and threat(s) to support issuance of a proposed rule to list, but issuance of the proposed rule is
precluded.
SC = species of concern; species for which existing information indicates it may warrant listing but for which substantial biological information to support a proposed rule is lacking.
– = no listing.
State
E = listed as endangered under the California Endangered Species Act.
T = listed as threatened under the California Endangered Species Act.
FP = fully protected under the California Fish and Game Code.
SSC = species of special concern in California.
– = no listing.

Potential Occurrence in the Study Area:

High: Known occurrences of the species within the study area or California Natural Diversity Database, or other documents, records the occurrence of the species within a 10-mile radius of
the study area.  Suitable habitat is present within the study area.

Moderate: California Natural Diversity Database, or other documents, records the known occurrence of the species within a 10-mile radius of the study area.  Poor quality suitable habitat is
present within the study area.

Low: California Natural Diversity Database, or other documents, does not record the occurrence of the species within a 10-mile radius of the study area.  Suitable habitat is present within the
study area.


